
Granicus Item #15-1115 
Report to the 

Manitowoc Plan Commission 

Date:  October 28, 2015 

Request:  PC31-2015 Holy Family Hospital; Request to Replace an Existing Animated Sign 
Pursuant to 15.450(18) of the Municipal Code. 

Reason for Request:  Animated signs require the issuance of a Special Permit by the Plan 
Commission per section 15.450(18)e. 

Existing Land Use:  Sign is located in the air space of the S. 21st Street right of way. 

Existing Zoning:  The location of the animated sign is split by two zoning districts: I-2 Heavy 
Industrial and B-1 Office Residential. 

Comprehensive Plan:  Not applicable 

Report:  Holy Family Hospital (HFM) is requesting the Plan Commission to issue a Special 
Permit for two animated sign faces.  HFM would like to replace two existing animated sign faces 
which were erected in 2004 prior to the current Animated Sign Code being in existence.  The 
existing animated signs are considered to be legal non-conforming.  Section 15.450(18)c(5) 
classifies all signs erected prior to the animated sign code adoption date as legal and non-
conforming. 

The signs are located in the air space of the S. 21st Street right of way on the north and south 
facades of the existing skywalk. In April 2004 the Common Council granted to HFM an Air 
Rights Lease granting permission to construct the walkway/skywalk over the S.21st Street right 
of way; included in the lease, HFM was allowed to erect some signage. 

The animated signs are 11 years old and are in need of maintenance or repair due to the aging 
components.  HFM’s sign contractor; Kieffer & Company was planning on replacing the failing 
components but discovered that there were not enough parts available due to the age of the 
sign.  The lack of replacement components has caused HFM to look into replacing the old signs 
with a new ones. 

The new animated signs each would be approximately 101 square feet which is a smaller than 
the existing sign faces which are 112 square feet; in 2004 there were no regulations in regards 
to animated signs.  The current animated sign code which was adopted after the HFM animated 
sign was originally erected limits animated sign area to 30 square feet.  The proposed animated 
signs would be color.  The signs are split between the B-1 and I-2 zoning districts and both 
districts allow animated signs up to a maximum of 30 square feet.  

 The Plan Commission must decide if they would like to issue HFM the Special Permit for an 
oversized animated sign which would be replacing an existing animated sign that was 
conforming at the time of its construction but due to the lack of replacement parts a new sign is 
required. 
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Recommendation: Staff recommends to the Plan Commission to issue a Special Sign Permit 
granting HFM the authorization to replace the existing two animated sign faces on the S. 21st 
Street skywalk with two new animated signs pursuant to the renderings and specifications 
provided in the sign application after the following steps have been completed: i) issuance of all 
permits, ii) provide certificates or proof of insurance acceptable to the City Attorney for the 
placement of the signs in the S.21st Street air space, and iii) provide documentation that the sign 
contractor has contacted the Department of Public Infrastructure to coordinate traffic control 
while the new signs are being erected. 
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